
bathing and grooming and mobility
help. Seniors may qualify for funded
programs or pay privately. For infor-
mation, call Jill Edgett at (785) 622-
4254 or Tami Sanderson at (785) 899-
5623.

tree fund donations
Many of the trees at the Goodland

Cemetery have died and the cemetery
board is trying to replace them. If you
would like to help out, contributions
for the Goodland Cemetery Memorial
Tree Fund can be left at Koons or
Bateman funeral homes or sent to the
Goodland Cemetery Board, P.O. Box
59, Goodland, Kan. 67735. Donations
may be made in memory of a loved one.

wheelchairs for use
The Senior Wheels USA Program

offers electric wheelchairs to senior
citizens (65 and up) and the perma-
nently disabled at no cost to them if
they qualify. The wheelchairs are for
those who can’t walk or use a manual
wheelchair. If your need is for home
use and you want to find out if you
qualify, call Leon Johnson at (800)

246-6010.

hospital report
Goodland Regional Medical Center

Admitted on Monday: Robert
Wickman both of Goodland.

Dismissed on Monday: none.
Transferred: none.
Specialists for Wednesday:  Dr.

Faul, psychiatrist; Dr. Gulevich, neu-
rologist; Dr. Ouderkirk, podiatrist; Dr.
Barry Smith, cardiologist; and Dr.
Wicks, pulmonologist.

Hospital weekly volunteer sched-
ule — Wednesday — Irene Kehlbeck,
courtesy and Helen Armstrong, a.m.
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June Employee of the Month
Dereth Claycamp

Goodland • 899-3681

Bird City • 734-2331

Brewster • 694-2281

Ruleton • 899-5721

Dereth is a key employee in grain
accounting at Frontier Equity’s
Goodland office. Eighteen years of
experience makes her a valuable
resource when assisting customers
and employees alike with their grain
business. Knowledge, attention to
detail, reliability, and a positive
attitude are just a few of her many
fine qualities. If you have a question
about grain taxes or are reconciling
grain records with your CPA, she’ll
likely have your answers. Thank
you Dereth Claycamp for continu-
ing our commitment to excellent
service at Frontier Equity. Please
continue to recognize exceptional
employees by nominating them at
any of our locations.

Goodland Daily News
The

STANLEY WOLAK

You receive two free passes to see

Present Ticket at Box Office
Tickets are Non-Transferable

ATLANTIS: The Lost Empire

PG

SUBSCRIBER

FREE HEARING TESTS
in your home or in my office
BY APPOINTMENT ONLY
Call 1-800-371-4836

DIGITAL &
PROGRAMMABLE
HEARING AIDS

Dan Stevens
NBC-HIS

©2001, /bektibe /ekectribucs /ciroiratuib

Free Cleaning of
any hearing aid.

Benefits of hearing aids vary by type and degree of hearing loss,
noise environment, accuracy of hearing evaluation and proper fit!

1218 East B. Street
McCook, NE 69001

(308) 345-4836     1-800-371-4836

Office Hours: 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday thru Friday

Decision Weather, Inc. “Your eye in
the sky!”             www.decisionweather.com
Professional Weather Forecasts, Internet Weather
Data, High Speed Satellite Internet Access 15% off
wireless rain gauges, thermometers, & weather sta-
tions. Meteorologist Chris Sramek -306 N. 4th St.,
Atwood, KS.  785-626-8066

calendar
Reading Road Trip U.S.A. —

Goodland Public Library will be hold-
ing remote control car races 10 a.m.-
noon Wednesday. Bring your own car.
“Who Wants to be a Bookionaire?” 1-
2 p.m. No sign-up required. Hotdog
cookout for all summer readers 11:30
a.m. Wednesday, July, 18.

TNT Christian Singles — Play
cards 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Edwards
Hall. Bring finger foods.

Memorial for the Unborn — A
dedication service will be held at 9 a.m.
Saturday, July 14, at the Goodland
Cemetery just west of the All Faith
Chapel to dedicate a memorial to all
unborn children. The public is invited,
but please bring lawn chairs if needed
as there will be standing room only.

Goodland Women of Faith —
Rally of praise and worship at 9:30-11
a.m. on Saturday July 14 at the Sun-
rise Christian Church on 9th and
Caldwell. All area ladies are invited.

Bluegrass Festival — Colby Pick-
in’ on the Plains Bluegrass Festival 6-
10 p.m. Friday, 10a.m.-10:55 p.m.
Saturday, and 10a.m.-3:10 p.m.
Sunday July 20-22 at Bourquin’s
Campground in Colby. There will be
food, music, and activities for the
whole family. Tickets will be available
at the gate.

SHARE — Low cost food in ex-
change for volunteer work. Pick-up is
from 9-10 a.m. on Saturday, July 28,
at 824 Main in Goodland.

activities
Neighborhood Improvement

Youth Employment Act program —
Harvest America Corporation (HAC)
is offering an opportunity for local
non-profit and public agencies to get a
bright and energetic assistant at no
cost. Youths work 10 hours per week
during the school year and 32 hours per
week during the summer. NIYEA pays
for the wages. Agencies that would like
a youthful assistant and youths wish-
ing to participate may call Barbara
Fernandez-Ayala, area director, Mon-
day, Tuesday, Thursday, or Friday at
899-3878.

TOPS Meetings — Take Off
Pounds Sensibly meets at 5:30 p.m.
Mondays in the small board room at
the Goodland Regional Medical Cen-
ter. Weigh-in is at 5 p.m.

Aerobics Classes — Morning aero-
bics classes are available at 5:30 a.m.
with Tina Tompkins, and at 7:45 a.m.
with Marilyn Imel, Monday, Wednes-
day, and Friday at the Goodland Ac-
tivities Center. A senior aerobics class
for those who desire a less strenuous
workout will be at 7:45 a.m. Tuesday
and Thursday with Imel. For ques-
tions, call 899-7242.

House Tours — Tours of a 1907
Victorian house at 202 W. 13th will be
held from 1-5 p.m. Wednesdays
through Sundays. The cost of admis-
sion will be used to support the Sher-
man County Historical Society.

Carnegie Arts Center — Kathy
Leitner of Atwood will have her work
displayed at the Carnegie Arts Center
until Saturday, July 28. Most of her
paintings, drawings, and sculptures
depict children. The exhibit is spon-
sored by the Goodland Medical Arts
Pharmacy. The arts center is open from
10 a.m.-5 p.m. Tuesday through Fri-

day and from 1-4 p.m. Saturday, Sun-
day and Monday.

Football Camp — Registration for
a City-County Recreation/Goodland
Cowboy football camp is now open to
students who will be in fourth through
eighth grades. The registration fee may
be paid at the city office, 204 W. 11th.
The camp will be held from 9:30 a.m.-
noon on Monday, July 23 through
Friday, July 27, at the Goodland High
School football practice field. For
questions, call the recreation depart-
ment at 899-4525 or Chris Walters,
football coach.

Basketball Camp — Final registra-
tion is now being held for the Ten Star
All Star Summer Basketball Camp.
Boys, ages 8-19, and girls, ages 10-19,
can apply. Players are selected by in-
vitation only. The Kansas camp loca-
tion is in Atchison. College basketball
scholarships are possible for players
named to the All-American Team. For
an evaluation form, call (704) 568-
6801, anytime.

Water Testing — A representative
of the Northwest Local Environmen-
tal Protection Group will be available
for a free well evaluation including
testing well water for bacteria and ni-
trates. If you would like to schedule an
evaluation or have other environmen-
tal concerns, call the Sherman County
Health Department at (785) 899-4888.

senior center menu
Wednesday — Oven fried chicken,

potato salad, ambrosia fruit salad,
bread, and cookie.

Thursday — Chili dog, cooked car-
rots, cottage cheese salad, bun, and 1/
2 banana.

Friday — Chicken and noodles, to-
matoes, peas, bread, and Jello w/ apri-
cots.

alumni reunion
Class secretaries please notify

Michele Cooper at 899- 7468 with the
plans for class parties by July 27, 2001.

cards welcome
Charlene Cole will be undergoing

her second kidney surgery on Friday in
Cleveland. She will be leaving on
Wednesday and returning on Saturday,
July 21. Prayers will be appreciated.
Please send cards to Charlene Cole at
221 Cottonwood, Goodland, Kan.
67735.

graduation videos
The Class of 2001 needs to pick up

Project Graduation videos at Miller’s
Electronics.

society donations
The Sherman County Historical

Society has purchased the Edythe
Handy house. Tax-free pledges or do-
nations may be made to the historical
society at P.O. Box 684, Goodland,
Kan. 67735 or by calling 899-6773.

child care questions
If you have questions, concerns or

complaints about child care in Sher-
man County, call the health department
office at (785) 899-4888.

senior care provided
Jill’s Helping Hands Inc. is now pro-

viding provide home care and atten-
dant care to seniors in northwest Kan-
sas. Services include housecleaning,
meal preparation and cleanup, shop-
ping, laundry, bill paying, paperwork,

Thursday — Jessie Owens, a.m.
Friday — Ruth Morton, courtesy;

Fern Hawks, a.m.; and Harriette Smith,
p.m.

animal shelter
Have you lost a pet? Call the Good-

and Police Department at 899-4570.
Are you interested in adopting a pet?

Call the Northwest Kansas Animal
Shelter at 899-6464.

today in history
July 10, 1901 — Riley Sawyer and

wife, ‘Doc’ Sawyer and Emma Whit-
man, from near Jaqua, were arrested by
a deputy United States marshal,
charged with false swearing in a land
contest case and arraigned before the
commissioner of the United States
court in Wray, Colorado. The evidence
against them was sufficient that they
were all bound over to appear for trial.
The Sawyer brothers are the men who
slugged Eric Owen of Goodland, last
August, breaking his jaw and badly
beating him, because he had contested
their claim, in the same case in which
they are now arrested for perjury. From
The Goodland Republic/Information
provided by The Sherman County His-
torical Society

area events
Tobacco Support Group — A to-

bacco quitters support group meets
from 7-8 p.m., Central Time, every
Wednesday in the cafeteria of Citi-
zen’s Medical Center in Colby. Any-
one who has a desire to stop smoking
is urged to attend. For information, call
(785) 462-8152.

crimestoppers
If you have any information about

any crime, call the Goodland Area
Crime Stoppers “Look Line” at 899-
5665.

Weather was no cooler
in Colorado mountains

jan
zwetzig
• goodland gazette

Believe me the weather
in the mountains isn’t any
cooler than on the flat. I
went to Colorado for a
few days for a couple of
reasons. I went back to
check on the family
members who are having
some medical problems. All seem to be
coming along but it has been a rough
seven months for three of them. I made
the canyon my base of operations.

It was 101 degrees when I got there
and had to turn the air conditioner on
till later in the evening. At the same
time, it was 48 when I woke up around
5:00 in the morning and by 9 a.m. it was
88 degrees and made it up to 98 degrees
on Sunday afternoon.

I’ll say this it always cools off after
midnight and the morning dawns were
in the high 40s and low 50s. It got up
to 92 on Monday, down to 53 by morn-
ing.

I left for home on Tuesday as my dog
got sick from the altitude, again. I
didn’t get my usual mountain headache
until Tuesday morning so I traveled
back home with a headache, a sick dog,
and a toe that my neighbor, an EMT,
said was broken.

 How I did it, no clue, except when I
took my shoe off Saturday night it was
swollen and black and blue. Must have
done something while driving.

The traffic wasn’t all that bad until
late Saturday afternoon when the can-
yon traffic became bumper to bumper.

My neighbor Aaron and I put up the
fence that had become trampled down.
We did it late Sunday evening when the
temperature started dropping. He and

his wife Annie had spent a few days up
along the Laramie River, getting home
Sunday evening. He immediately
came over to check on me.

All was well and the days went past
at a fast pace. I got home on Tuesday
evening. I spent the 4th getting rid of
my headache. My dog got better, and I
put stuff away and got my washing
done. My next job was finishing this
column. I’ve really no news for this
column. Maybe I’ll have more for you
folks next week. While it was nice to
go back, it was also nicer to get back to
my home here.

I certainly was surprised to see three
inches of rain in my new rain gauge.
The McClungs filled me in on the
storms that went through over the
weekend. I had left my sprinklers on,
so the lawn got a double dose of water.
As warm as it was on the 4th, I’m sure
it will be dry enough to need a drink on
Friday or Saturday.

I’m watching a special on channel
36, “Pops Goes the Pops.” So far I don’t
think it’s as good as last year. I didn’t
go with Bud and Pat Perrey to the fair
grounds for the free barbecue or the fire
works. I felt it was better to stay where
it was cooler and I wouldn’t have to
fight the mosquitoes.

On this note, sign-off is needed. Take
care till next week.

correction

matters of record
Goodland Police Report

June 29 — Arthur D. Kalbach, 615
Main, was the victim of theft and crimi-
nal damage to his car.

Lottie A. McKnight, 1220 Kansas,
was the victim of theft of his vehicle
which was recovered.

Eileen L. Dautel, 724 W. 9th, was the
victim of theft of her vehicle which was
recovered.

Topside Office Products, 710 W.
11th, was the victim of theft of an au-
tomobile which was recovered.

Kevin R. Mack, 1522 Cherry, was
the victim of theft of an automobile
which was recovered.

June 30 — Clifford Rowley, 15, and
Wayne A. Malsom, 31, 1002 W. 15th,

Sherman County Traffic
June 25 — David W. Lawrence, 26,

Lakewood, Colo., speeding 97/70,
$105.

John C. Dinane, 19, Lake Park, Fla.,
driving on a suspended driver’s li-
cense, $154, expired registration, $10.

Arrice J. C. Napper, 74, Duneoin,
Fla., speeding 95/70, $99.

June 26 — Jamie A. Gallegos, 28,
Kansas City, Kan., driving on a sus-
pended driver’s license, $154, speed-
ing 90/70, $30.

June 29 — Isidrot Gutierrez, 27,
Denver, Colo., 4800 pounds over-
weight, $249.

Julian Ramon Davis, 24, Aurora,
Colo., speeding 98/70, $108.

Marriage License
Kenneth H. Richers and Gloria J.

Smith both of St. Francis.

A specialist in the hospital listing in
Monday’s The Goodland Daily News
was incorrectly listed as Dr. Waters.
The item should have listed Fred Wa-
ters, a certified alcohol and drug abuse
counselor. This was a reporting error.

✰ ✰ ✰ ✰ ✰
The Goodland Daily News will cor-

rect any mistake or misunderstanding
in a news story. Please call our office
at (785) 899-2338 to report errors. We
believe that news should be fair and
factual. We want to keep an accurate
record and appreciate you calling to
our attention any failure to live up to
this standard.

were victims of aggravated assault.

BOMBER, from Page 1

‘Misunderstanding’ reported; bombers will go

Boy who lost arm to shark is ‘better’ today

enly thought the Pentagon would
delay its decision until next year.

The Pentagon intends to move in fis-
cal 2002, which begins Oct. 1, Towns
said.

Towns questioned Penatgon assur-
ances that the Kansas Air National
Guard would get another airplane.

“That’s a feeble assurance,” Towns
said. “They have not talked any specif-
ics.”

The contradiction came Tuesday
morning after Roberts and Sen. Max
Cleland, D-Ga., met with the Air Force
chief on Capitol Hill.

The Defense Department an-
nounced earlier this month its plans to
mothball a third of its fleet of the 93
supersonic planes by Oct. 1.

Defense Secretary Donald H. Rums-

feld wants to retire 33 of the planes, 18
of them flown by Air National Guard
units in Georgia and Kansas. The pro-
posal would consolidate the fleet at
bases in South Dakota and Texas.

The lawmakers still want to try to
keep the bombers permanently at
McConnell.

With Roberts in Kansas on Monday,
Sen. Larry Craig, R-Idaho, introduced
a Roberts amendment to the Defense
Supplemental Appropriations Bill.
Idaho is one of the states which also
stand to lose in the planned bomber
reshuffling.

The amendment prevents the De-
partment of Defense from using money
in the fiscal 2001 budget to implement
the B-1 reduction.

“We want this plane to stay here,”
Brownback said. “We are going to fight
to keep it.”

B-1 bombers cost roughly half as
much per flight hour to operate out of
McConnell than those at other bases,
Brownback said.

That’s because National Guard wing
here boasts some of the most experi-
enced technicians in the nation, many
drawn from the numerous airplane
manufacturing industries based in
Wichita.

The average Kansas Air Guardsman
has 15 years of aviation experience,
compared to the three-year average for
their military counterparts.

Roberts said the Pentagon and the
Bush Administration handled the
whole B-1 situation badly, saying the
Defense Department didn’t consult
with Congress and was too hasty in try-
ing to scale back the fleet before Oct.
1.

“If there is a lesson to be taught, let’s

hope we taught them a lesson,” Rob-
erts had said.

After the news conference at the
base, Roberts said he got a copy two
days ago of the so-called Program Bud-
get Decision for proposed military cut-
backs.

In addition to the well-publicized
bomber cuts, other proposed military
cutbacks in that document included
reducing the U.S. presence in Bosnia,
restructuring the civilian workforce
and partnering with communities for
firefighter services at bases, among
other proposals.

Such far-reaching proposals should
be done at defense reviews, not as part
of an annual budget proposal, he said.

“They say it is a work in progress,”
Roberts said. “I think it is a mistake in
progress.”

PENSACOLA, Fla. (AP) — A doc-
tor monitoring an 8-year-old shark at-
tack victim for possible brain damage
said today that the boy is showing some
encouraging signs.

Surgeons reattached the right arm of
Jessie Arbogast after he was attacked
by the shark Friday. He also suffered a
severe leg wound and was nearly
drained of blood before he arrived at
the hospital.

“I am happy to report that Jessie’s
resting comfortably this morning,” Dr.
Juliet De Campos said on ABC’s
“Good Morning America.”

He was in critical but stable condi-
tion at Sacred Heart Children’s Hospi-
tal. Doctors said the blood loss harmed
virtually every organ in his body, caus-
ing kidney failure and raising the pos-
sibility of brain damage.

De Campos said it was still too early
to say whether there was brain damage,

but “I personally saw him open his eyes
and look at his father yesterday morn-
ing.” Electroencephalograph readings
show brain activity akin to deep sleep
rather than brain damage, doctors said.

“It has the appearance at this point
in time of perhaps someone who is in a
deep sleep, that there plainly is still
electrical activity,” another physician,
Dr. Rex Northup, said earlier. “He does
seem to respond to things that are pain-
ful or bothersome to him.”

“He has done a little bit of a sponta-
neous eye opening and blinking of his
eyes,” Northup said.

The doctor said sedatives being used
on the boy were probably contributing
to his continued unconsciousness.

Although Jessie was still fighting for
his life, his chances were much im-
proved over the day he arrived at Bap-
tist Hospital after the attack.

“Friday night I had a dead child,” Dr.

Jack Tyson said. “Now I have a child
with a viable extremity that’s warm,
that’s got a pulse.” He was transferred
from Baptist to Sacred Heart for treat-
ment of his kidney failure.

The Ocean Springs, Miss., boy was
attacked in the surf at the Fort Pickens
section of the Gulf Islands National
Seashore in the Florida Panhandle.

His uncle, Vance Flosenzier, of Mo-
bile, Ala., wrestled the 7-foot-long bull
shark to shore with the help of another
beachgoer.

A ranger shot the shark and pried its
jaw open with a police baton while a
volunteer firefighter pulled the arm out
of the shark’s gullet. Flozenzier and
Jessie’s aunt, Diana Flozenzier, tended
to the boy.

“Hero is what I can say about the

aunt and uncle,” Tyson said. “They
took beach towels and tied off the arm
and leg to try to control that bleeding,
which is exactly the thing to do.”

According to the International Shark
Attack File in Gainesville, 34 of the
nation’s 51 reported shark attacks last
year were in Florida. One of the attacks
was fatal: A 69-year-old man was
killed by a bull shark near his St. Pe-
tersburg home last August.

There were 79 shark attacks world-
wide last year, including 10 that were
fatal. File officials said it is the high-
est number since the organization be-
gan keeping records in 1958.

Shark File: http://www.flmnh.ufl-
.edu/fish/Sharks/ISAF/ISAF.htm

Internet tonight!
899-2338


